
 

RYAN WALTERS  

STATE SUPERINTENDENT of  PUBLIC INSTRUCTION  

OKLAHOMA STATE DEPARTMENT  of  EDUCATION  

2500 NORTH LINCOLN BOULEVARD, OKLAHOMA CITY, OK 73105-4599 
PHONE: (405) 521-4885 •  SDE.OK.GOV  •  RYAN.WALTERS @SDE.OK.GOV 

MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:               The Honorable Members of the State Board of Education 

FROM:          Ryan Walters 

DATE:           August 17, 2023 

SUBJECT:     Approval of late expenditure reports 

1.      Pursuant to Oklahoma Administrative Code Rule 210:25-3-7(12), “forms requesting   
          reimbursement against any federal program section of the State Department of   
          Education must be received or postmarked on or before August 1 (one) every year.” 
 
2.      The school district listed on this memorandum provided a good cause letter of 
          explanation and are in payable form.  State Board Approval is requested. 
 

School District County-
District 

Project Amount Date Submitted 

Washington 47-1005 Project 715 45,328.00 August 16, 2023 

 



 

WASHINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
McClain County District I-005    *     Chris Reynolds – Superintendent 

P.O. Box 98 – Washington, OK 73093 

(405) 288-6190 – Office 

(405) 288-6214 – Fax 
Cindy Swearingen, MEd, CPD        August 16, 2023 
Project Director 
Office of School Safety and Security 
Oklahoma State Department of Education 
2500 N. Lincoln Boulevard 
Oklahoma City, OK. 73105 
 
Dear Ms. Swearingen, 

Thank you for explaining the process for submitting the late claim for Washington Schools’ Stronger 
Connections grant to Superintendent Walters and the State Board of Education. At Washington Schools we 
don’t operate with excuses, but I would like to present the measures we have taken to ensure a late claim 
is not received in your office again. 

One issue that delayed our work on the final claim was attending a summer training in Multi-Tiered 
Systems of Support (MTSS) which involved travel reimbursements. Due to our staff being off-contract 
during the training, we had difficulty in collecting their receipts to complete the claim. In the future, we will 
have a pre-trip training for all participants on how to file for reimbursement of the travel expenses. Further, 
one person will be charged with collecting all receipts and reimbursement forms during the return travel on 
the trip. 

Being a small district, we like to put our money into our instructional staff rather than in our 
administrative office. Therefore, even with the large influx of ESSER funding and acquiring several other 
competitive grants, like Stronger Connections, we did not hire additional office staff to handle processing 
the additional purchases, payroll, and claims. Our Financial Specialist also has served as our Human 
Resources Specialist, and she has done a remarkable job of keeping everything moving for us. 

Now we find ourselves with 300 additional students over the past 2 years which is a great thing, and 
which is requiring us to hire a total of 13 teachers this summer. We realized that we needed to separate 
the Financial Specialist and Human Resources Specialist into two positions. We have hired a new Human 
Resources Specialist which will give appropriate relief in our office, but the training is taking some time 
during the period  that we have hired the 13 new teachers and processed the final claims. 

Again, we don’t operate with excuses, but during July we also experienced about 4 inches of flood 
water flowing through our main office where all of the files are located for finances, federal programs, 
payroll, and human resources. We had to relocate for a time while the area was cleaned and repaired by a 
flooding remediation company, and while insurance claims were filed on the damages.  

As Superintendent, I accept responsibility for the late claim. I hope that our response of new 
procedures for travel reimbursements and our separation of the Finance job and the Human Resources job 
will restore your trust in our ability to execute the requirements of the grant funds that have been 
entrusted to Washington Schools. I respectfully submit our claim for consideration of payment upon the 
approval of the State Board of Education and Superintendent Walters. 

 
      Respectfully, 
 
       

 
      Chris Reynolds, Superintendent 
      Washington Public Schools 

https://sde.ok.gov/school-safety-and-security
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